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Bere Ferrers Parish Council
At a meeting of the Bere Ferrers Parish Council held in the Council Chambers Bere Alston on Tuesday 27th October 2015.            
Present     
                                     Cllr. R. Leithall                             Chairman of Council     
                                     Cllr. M. Benson                             Cllr. T. Martin
 Cllr. H. Boot-Handford                 Cllr. R. Maycock  



 Cllr. D.M.A. Chapman                 Cllr. S. Munn             
                                     Cllr. P. Dennis           
       
       Cllr. D. Pengelly



Cllr. S. Hanson     
    
       Cllr. R. Piper    
                                     Cllr. B. Lamb     

       Cllr. G.R. Reed
257. Chairman's Report.
The TAP funded defibrillator for Bere Alston has been delivered to us and a suitable site for installation is being finalised. Contact made with Gulworthy Parish Council and it is confirmed they wish to proceed with joint Lengthsman TAP funded initiative and have identified candidate to employ pending suitable training. Last Full Council meeting this year scheduled for December will be followed by the Council Christmas social.
258. Items of Interest at the discretion of the Chairman. No action can be taken on these items.
1) Cllr. Lamb- has had communication from Cllr. Philip Sanders that the Developers Bovis Homes have signed the 106 agreement, this is a big step towards furthering the rail link.
Cllr. Piper took an urgent phone call and he asked the Clerk to give his apologies as he had to leave.
2) Cllr. Benson – has had the following email from Philip Sanders Devon County Council regards cycle ways between Bere Alston and Tavistock.
I can confirm that in April this year we commissioned a number of Environmental studies for both the railway and the cycle routes projects. The Environmental Studies will explore the impact of the proposed scheme through, both the construction and operation phases. The studies are based on outline information at this stage and will be completed by June next year to be used to inform consultations on the design proposals for the project as a whole.
We have worked up a number of trail route options to deliver along-side the railway and although we may not be in a position to deliver them all as part of the project we are keeping our options open at this stage.
The work on the link from Gawton (Tavistock Road Bridge) to Bere Alston has been passed on to our highway/cycleway design team. They will be putting together a feasibility study once they have completed feasibility works on the Tamar Trails links. I anticipate them getting on to the link study by the end of the year with some initial findings on costs and design requirements, including a safety case, being available in the early part of next year.
I appreciate that the delivery of the trails work appears to be slow, but can assure you we are working towards solutions and will continue to do so. 
Once we have more detail together we will be in touch to share our proposals.
259. To approve the minutes of Full Council held on 29th September as a true record and taken as 
        read.
     Cllr. Leithall proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Boot-Handford.
    Matters Arising
    Minute 195 – Locating defibrillator - this is in Finance and General Purposes in more detail.
    Minute 196(1) – John Doswell feels the Bere Alston sign at the junction of Cornwall Street and Pentillie  
                           is not badly damaged enough but in the future he will look into raising the sign higher.
   Minute 196(2) – the aggregate has been removed from Sarah Park play area.
   Minute 197(145) – Clerk to contact other local councils to see if they would like to join us for the 
                          W.D.B.C. training session presentation and try and find suitable date.
   Minute 197(144[94]) – the Clerk has still not had any information on whether Horrabridge have taxed the 


             shared mower.
   Minute 200(177[e1]) – Cllr. Boot-Handford has approached James Reddecliff to have a look at the 
                         Pavilion and come up with a possible redesign.
   Minute 200 (177) – Cllr. Leithall has inspected the Public Toilets- they are in fair order tiles and window 


       sills need cleaning.
Bus shelter the suggestion was to pressure wash it but there is nowhere we can obtain an electric supply. The workman has said he can clean it down. Cllr. Leithall felt it could do with a rub down and paint.
SO RESOLVED
260. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Plans meeting held on the 6th October and taken as 
        read, to deal with matters arising.
  Cllr. Lamb proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Benson.    
  Cllr. Lamb proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Hanson.






SO RESOLVED
261. To approve and adopt the minutes of Open Spaces meeting held on the 6th October and taken as 
        read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Maycock proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Munn.              
Matters Arising
Minute 216(1) F&GP (247) – advice was sought from DALC and the wording was agreed at F&GP on the 


20th October. The Clerk handed the letter for the Charity Commission to Cllr. Pengelly.
Minute 220 – Cllr. Boot-Handford stated that the group had a committee meeting on the 26th October where it was suggested that discussions take place regarding leasing the pavilion to BAUFC. Council to draw up a lease and BAUFC to draw up a lease of what they would like to see. Refer to November’s Open Spaces as an agenda item.
Cllr. Maycock proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Pengelly.






SO RESOLVED
262. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Footpaths and Environment meeting held on 13th 
        October and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Chapman proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Benson.
Matters Arising
Minute 226(1) – Cllr. Benson spoke with the parishioner and asked if they could lop the tree back that was 


   obscuring the light on the footpath to The Close, they agreed to get this done.

      (2) – The office reported the pothole through D.C.C website and it was filled the next day.
Minute 229(1) – Cllr. Chapman walked FP 48 and the only problem she encountered was the ridge in the 


   middle of the path at the Bedford Place end this needs removing.

      (3) – Cllr. Maycock confirmed there was wire to stop walkers using the stile on 84. Clerk has not 
                           had a reply from Peter Guy.

      (4) – Cllr. Chapman walked FP 11 it seemed all clear.

      (7) – Cllr. Chapman asked Cllr. Martin if he had checked if there were trees down, he stated there 
                           were two trees down and the way marker at the junction of 42/43 was missing.
Minute 231- Cllr. Benson has drafted an advert for the Bere Link. Discussions took place and it was felt that 
                     putting this in the Bere Link should be delayed until March.
                     Cllr. Lamb felt this whole issue needs to be looked into further as the Road Warden Scheme is 
                     quite onerous.
Cllr. Chapman proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Benson.






 SO RESOLVED
263. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Finance and General Purposes meeting held on 20th   
        October and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Boot-Handford proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Dennis.
Matters Arising
Minute 238 – Cllr. Hanson, we are still awaiting an answer from the brewery but unfortunately the house 
                       next door is opposed to siting the defibrillator on that wall.
                       Cllr. Boot-Handford has spoken to Dotty King and BATs have agreed to take on the 
                       management of the defibrillator.
  
 Our workman looked at the defibrillator and suggested a cheap mobile phone be purchased 
              with no SIM and be put into the defibrillator box with a charging point so this then gives 
 anyone contact to call 999.
            Cllr. Benson – spoke with WDBC Planning and this is the answer from Ben Dancer.
Having looked through the relevant section of the General Permitted Development Order 2015 
this will require planning permission.
The Order only allows for non-domestic extensions and alterations in certain instances but does          
             not include buildings used as public houses!
I have checked and the pub is not a listed heritage asset.
Thinking laterally and given the likely size of the unit and its housing I think the LPA could 
             regard the development as de minimis and would not require consent. Having consulted with  
Anna she concurs with my view. So I can confirm that the LPA would not be seeking an 
application in relation to this installation.
If any screws can be driven through mortar joints as opposed to stonework then this will help preserve the fabric of the building.
If the unit has to be lit then this might alter the above advice especially if lighting were perceivable over any great distance.
 
Minute 246 – Cllr. Musgrave stated that he thought there had been some damage done to the Public Toilets 
                      at Bere Ferrers on Water Sports Day. The toilets are checked throughout the day for any 
                      problems. The committee do a Sunday clear up and I will make sure we include the toilets in 
                      that.
The Clerk sought payment of the following cheques:
1) Adam Smith replace coin meter incorporate showers Replace 30ma RCD trip faulty
£85.00
2) BT Broadband










£86.10
3) Society of Local Clerks Membership fee






£118.00
4) EDF Bere Ferrers Public Toilets







£35.65
5) Brian Lamb Travel expenses








£32.62
Cllr. Dennis proposed payment, seconded by Cllr. Boot-Handford.
Cllr. Boot-Handford proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Hanson.






 SO RESOLVED  
 264. Monthly Audit of Accounts to be undertaken by Cllr. Lamb and Cllr. Hanson.
Cllr. Hanson reported that everything seemed consistent and correct.
265. Report by Cllr. Lamb on Roads in the Peninsula.
Cllr. Lamb – nothing further to report.
265. Report by Cllr. Benson on West Devon Borough Council meeting and Plymouth Port of Marine 
        Liaison meeting.
I attended the Port of Plymouth Marine Liaison Committee meeting held in the Plymouth Guildhall. 
The meeting began with a presentation on the review of Netting in Plymouth Sound and Tamar Estuaries by Devon & Severn IFCA. By-laws are being reviewed, netting is allowed only for Salmon and Sea Trout any additional netting should be reported to the IFCA hotline on 07740 175479. The RNLI made a report on water safety disclosing that the most at risk pursuits was sailing, sub aqua & motor boating. Natural England are looking at the MCZ’s and the need to create a new overseeing body and developing an advice package for Plymouth Sound and Estuaries Special area of Conservation and the Tamar Estuary Sites Marine Conservation Zone. 
A new version of the Water Users guide will be produced for the 2016 sailing season and new versions of the TECF panels will be rolled out when sponsorship funding can be found. The slipway audit has been completed thanks to volunteer help, these will be categorised as regards their significance. This will also form part of the new Recreation Study.  
West Devon Borough Council.
The council is currently exploring the government’s devolution agenda, working with the Heart of the South West group; this includes Devon & Somerset CC unitary authorities and numerous district councils in both counties. It is early days but if this works well it could give the borough more control of its own budgets .The authorities Civic Service was held in St John the Baptist church at Horrabridge on October 11th, the home church of Cllr David Cloke West Devon’s mayor. The council had a workshop with Rent Plus, this scheme aims to provide rented properties that can be eventually sold to tenants. This is a new scheme that is being rolled out in Plymouth. 
Locality officers will be out in the borough canvassing residents who live in properties who have not returned Electoral Registration forms.  
Cllr. Musgrave added that just to clarify the S106 on Callington Road has been signed. 
There are 2 major contracts up for re-doing the Waste Management and the Leisure Contracts there is a great deal of activity with South Hams and West Devon and there will be dialogue with the interested parties.
266. Report by Cllr. Lamb on the Devon Highway’s Parish and Town Council Conference.
An excellent day, even though the venue was in the North, and difficult to find.
About 10 senior officers from Devon Highways led the various sessions including the Head of Highways, David Whitton.
The Main Points of interest were:
1. David Whitton stated that with 7,985 miles of road Devon had the largest network in the country, he then  discussed the financial cuts but whereas only 2% of A & B Roads required urgent attention it was 30% for C roads and 41% for unclassified. The emphasis has to be on partnerships, self-service, efficiencies including wider use of computer networks for reporting, gaining information and automatic implementation of minor urgent repairs. They have an excellent contract with South West Highways which is a positive working partnership. Continue to fix hazardous pot holes soonest. (Last winter they repaired 69,500).
2. Developing new partnerships with Councils and volunteers (Diptford village example – an R.O.W. Ashwell Lane bridge was rebuilt by local community with advice from DCC Officers.) Now called Community Pay Back.  He would welcome further initiatives from local Councils.
3. More stringent control of utilities in digging up roads and compliance with higher standards. Better enforcement of damage claims against vehicle owners.
4. Glenn Robinson, Operations Manager, Devon Highways, showed that they had three different methods of repairing pot holes to save time and increase efficiency.  Insurance claims last year totalled £130,000. Potholes will only be filled if they are more than 300mm dia. And 40 mm deep or part of a series. Last winter they employed over 50 teams on this work. Minor unclassified roads are inspected by Highway Officers once a year, unless a problem is brought to their attention.
5. Tony Mathews, Highways Network. Gave an update on “Tough Choices” No more grass cutting except visibility displays (open to negotiation); discontinuation of weed spraying; Parish Lengths man halved in numbers and just yearly visits; drains cleared yearly; reduction in neighbourhood staffing teams; reduction of gritting teams, routes deferred for 12 months but there will be a reduction – decision in summer 2016; gritting Bins will continued to be filled; salt will still be provided to Snow Wardens.  However, he asked that Councils check all gritting bins to ensure that grit had not “hardened up” Propose that we carry out this check and Clerk informs D. H. of any problem bins. 
6. He then mentioned that Devon had taken over Civil Enforcement of parking transgressions from Districts.  It costs £750,000 a year to run and the deficit last year was £5,000.  In answer to questions he stressed that these officers were tasked with operating in urban areas with a high accident record!  He was surprised that they were making frequent visits to rural villages.
7. Chris Cranston, Highways Safety Management; last 12 months 18,000 footway defects with £17,000 of claims.  Welcomes reports – on line – of defects on footways and any other Highways/Footway problems.  Showed new web site with symbols to make it user friendly. Spoke about safety and risk assessment - vital role of Parish Councillors/Councils in reporting defects and also any feedback on repairs. If a Parish took over Grass cutting from DCC then the latter could make a contribution to the Parish.
8. Simon Phillips, i/c Road Warden Scheme. (They work on behalf of Councils, not DCC.)  Free training half day for basic safety, and two days for full course allowing work on the Highway.  (If we found about half a dozen candidates from nearby P.C.’s then training might be arranged in West Devon for the half day course.)   Courses for volunteers but Baz could attend but as he is an employee of P.C. he would not be insured by DCC. (more clarification required).   The Road Warden Scheme details are on web site and are already working with some Councils.
9.  Road Wardens who wanted to operate outside built up areas (30mph) would require the two day training qualification and special permission from Local Highways Officers.  There is a collection of cones and signs (Held at Okehampton) but a purchase price is being obtained so that if we felt justified in purchasing  a set in conjunction with - say Gulworthy, Buckland, Horrabridge,  Dartmoor and ourselves?  This could be the subject of a successful TAP application.  I propose that Planning and F & GP examine at their next meetings. 
10. Councils could help with hedge maintenance by advising owners of overgrown hedges over roads, footways or street signs of their legal obligations or passing information on breaches to Devon Highways.  There is no measured indication merely “growth must not prevent the passage or affect the safety of the highway user, including cyclists and pedestrians”.  (DCC website on Hedges page 2).  This would apply on narrow twisting lanes and footways but on dual track roads it might require a minimum of one metre overhang before action was taken
11. Peter Brunt, Neighbourhood Highways Manager, West Devon, spoke about community mobilisation; Road Wardens; Snow Wardens and Volunteers working under P3 scheme on Rights of Way.  All are covered for public liability (not personal injury) by DCC when carrying out approved work. Besides tools and insurance they may supply materials.
12.  Importance of reading DCC newsletters and accessing Parish & Town Councils web site on DCC site for latest news. We did institute a system where a folder was on table before meetings containing all relevant general letters and circulars, so that Members could update.  I propose that this be re-introduced.
13. Ross Davies, Rights of Way – Parish Paths Participation Scheme – P3. 163 Parishes participating in scheme – small grant to enable volunteers –free strimmer training; see web prow@devon.cov.uk  There is a P3 drop in session at Mary Tavy Village Hall 10am-2pm on 30 November; all are welcome
14. Glen Robinson returned with news that in a few weeks that there would be a link between the Parish Town Council site and South West Highways.  This would enable you to see a variety of maps showing potholes, defective lights etc. that have been reported, gritting locations and other information. He stressed the importance of P. C.’s passing on information either by their websites or notice boards.
267. Correspondence.
1) Plymouth Tree Partnership – Cllr. Chapman will attend the South West Region Tree Warden Forum 




on Saturday 14th November at Plymouth Life Centre.
2) Devon County Council – Recycle Devon Thank You Awards. “Please will you help to publicise the
                                    Recycle Devon Thank you Awards? The awards recognise people who make a real 
                                    effort to reduce, reuse or recycle waste. They could be a friend, neighbour, child, 
                                    community group, small business, recycling collector or staff at your recycling centre. 
                                    If you know someone who deserves recognition then you can nominate them entries 
                                    must be made by 30th November.
3) Tamar Valley AONB – Tamar Valley to help Big Path watch project. The Ramblers Association has
                                  set itself the huge challenge of walking every footpath in England and Wales in a bid to 
                                  protect and improve them for the thousands of people who use them every day. The 
                                  Tamar Valley AONB team with its ever supportive group of volunteers would like to 
                                  lend a hand. By picking a 1km area within the Tamar Valley, groups of people can 
                                  walk the paths noting anything of interest.
                                 An initial meeting to introduce the project and to choose the area you would like to 
                                 walk, will be held on Friday 13th November 10am-1pm at the Tamar Valley Centre, 
                                 Drakewalls. 
4) Hastoe Group – Scheme – Bere Alston.
        A tenant is moving out of a two bedroom house at Down View. If the parish knows of 
        any families who are in need of local rented accommodation they should be advised to  
        contact W.D.B.C. The clerk replied to Hastoe pointing out that Alex Rehaag has a list of 
        people who required housing. 
     5) W.D.B.C.-Clare Chapman- Just to let you all know that from tomorrow (Tuesday 27th October) our 
        Locality Officers will be canvassing properties within the Borough who have not yet 
        returned the annual canvass from (Household Enquiry Form aka HEF) which we have 
        sent out to ascertain who resides at each property for Electoral Registration purposes.
       To date, we have had an 87% return rate, but the remaining 13% will require a visit – this 
       is a statutory task which we now have to carry out.
       The police have been informed that the officers are out and about, but I just wanted to let  
       you all know in case you have queries from residents in your areas.  Messages have also  
       been sent out via the Media Team
There being no further business the Chairman thanked members of the public and members of Council for attending and declared the meeting closed at 9.25pm.
Signed this 24th day of November 2015.         
Chairman……………………………….

